Penkivil Precinct Minutes

7.30PM ON MONDAY 6TH JUNE 2005 IN COUNCIL CHAMBERS

Chairperson: Kerrie Lee.

Secretary: Nicholas Newton for Gersha Shteyman.

In Attendance: Constable O’Brien, Councillor George Copeland, and Councillor Ingrid Strewe

Apologies: Vivian Falk, Erica Goatly, Jane Poole and Gersha Shteyman.

36 in attendance.

The meeting commenced at 7.30pm.

The Chairperson welcomed and thanked everyone for coming.



1 Condolence Motion for Frank Ormsby

Kerrie Lee noted the passing of one of Penkivil Precinct’s stalwarts, Frank Ormsby, who died after a short illness on May 3. Frank was extremely active in the precinct for some 10 years, until he was obliged to step back because of ill health. 

When Kerrie took over as convener several years ago, Frank was secretary and was an enormous help to her as he seemed to have almost instant recall of events and issues from years before. Indeed, even once he stopped holding office, he continued to take a keen interest in precinct matters and Kerrie always welcomed his wise and often witty emails about a wide range of matters.

Kerrie Lee and Alan Kennedy represented Penkivil Precinct at Frank’s funeral.

Motion

Residents and committee members of Penkivil Precinct would like to express their sincere condolences to Mrs Iris Ormsby on the passing of her husband. 

Proposed: Alan Kennedy. Seconded: Nicholas Newton. 
Passed unanimously


2 Police Report

Constable O’Brien introduced herself. She is the permanent replacement for Jane Heffernan. She mentioned the following matters:

(a) A number of Mitsubishi Lancers have lost their headlights. Thieves were previously targeting RAV 4s’ airbags.
(b) There has been a house targeted with graffiti.
(c) Abandoned vehicles. If it is registered then it is not abandoned. Once it is out of registration, police advise the council, they remove the plates and council deal with it.

Constable O’Brien left at 7.40pm.


3 Issues arising from previous meeting.

Traffic in Ewell Street. 

Council has monitored the amount of traffic, using counters. There were 300 cars a day. It is unlikely that any traffic-abatement measures will be put in place.

Large yacht in Bon Accord Avenue. 

Police are investigating.

Backpacker accommodation at 64 Penkivil Street. 

Councillor Strewe spoke to owner. He said he was embarrassed and that he had asked his manager to look into the behaviour of the tenants. Councillor Strewe is hopeful that things will improve.

Surf School, 133 Old South Head Road. 

Council attempted to inspect but were refused entry. They are now seeking a search warrant.

Residents’ Parking Scheme (Flood Street to Ben Eden Street).

There was a slight majority of survey responses in favour of the parking scheme; however, because of the poor overall return rate of about 23%, Council is not going ahead with the scheme. 

Councillor Copeland said alternatives may be considered for west of Paul Street as the response in that area was more positive. He also stated that ultimately the RTA lay down the guidelines for parking schemes and they had offered a scheme of 1-hour parking. This was the reason for the format of the survey, which was prepared by the RTA.

Councillor Strewe said she had recently attended a meeting with Council officers, and because of the poor response, Council was not going to take any more action.

Councillor Strewe also responded to a matter noted in the previous minutes that there are 600 Council employees, and that this contributed to parking congestion within the precinct. She noted that while there may be 600 employees, they do not all work at Council Chambers. They work all over the municipality, including 200 employees at the Council depot.

If anyone has any particular parking concerns, such as cars double parking or 
cars parking across their driveway, they should contact Waverley Parking Police. The best number is 0414 369 802. They can also be reached 7 days a week on 9386 4948.

Development 24-32 Flood Street

No further information.

Darley Street boarding houses.

No further information.


4 Minutes of Previous Meeting

(1) Alan Kennedy proposed that they be accepted.
(2) Mr Saboucas seconded.

Passed unanimously.


5 Annual General Meeting

Kerrie Lee stood down for the election of office holders. Nicole Stevens acted in her place.

Alan Kennedy nominated Kerrie Lee as convener

Kerrie Lee said that because she would be absent on occasions she would prefer to act jointly with Vivian Falk, who had agreed to be co-convener. She therefore nominated Vivian Falk as co-convener. They were elected unopposed.

Kerrie Lee nominated Gersha Shteyman as secretary. She was re-elected unopposed.

Nicholas Newton did not stand for re-election as DA representative.

Ms Sher nominated Gilla Mogilevsky as DA representative. She was elected unopposed.

Kerrie Lee nominated Joan Poole as Traffic Rep. She was re-elected unopposed.


6 Proposed development, 69-77 Old South Head Road and 2-6 Bondi Road

The owners Mr Sher and Ms. Sher want Council to rezone the site to allow them to build an 8-storey building. The owners Mr and Ms Sher are brother and sister.

Councillor George Copeland briefly spoke about the proposed development. He stated that the current zoning is 2C1, which allows a building with a height 10 metres and an FSR of 9:1.

The owners are seeking for the land to be rezoned 2C2, which allows for a height of 25 metres and an FSR of 1:5

George Copeland said that Council would only consider rezoning if they considered the public benefit outweighed the negative aspects of the development. He suggested that the public benefit of the development might be a public park on part of the site.

Councillor Copeland said an aspect of the proposal which he was concerned about was traffic generation. The alternative developments, which he suggested might proceed, were:

(1) High building with some open space; or
(2) Low building taking up the whole site.

Councillor Copeland then left the meeting.

Councillor Strewe spoke about the proposal. She said that initially she was completely opposed to any rezoning, and the only reason that she is contemplating it all is the possibility of some large open space on Ben Eden Street becoming available.

She said that council probably would not do it if the residents are vehemently opposed to it. Presently the site is zoned for about 3 storeys and if changed to 2C2 it could be potentially 25 metres high.

Jeff Baker then spoke about the proposal on behalf of the Shers. He is an urban designer who has been retained by the Shers. Mr Baker said that the tallest part of the building would be in the northwest corner of the block, towards the corner of Old South Head Road and Bondi Road. He said that if you allowed greater height on the site, it would create open space. 

Mr Baker argued that the site was suited to having more density, because it is close to the high rise of Bondi Junction and you can create a stepped effect from that high rise to the low rise of Penkivil Precinct. 

He said that there could be provision within the plan for a public children’s playground; for Ben Eden Street to be made slightly wider for the length of the site; or for affordable housing. He said there was a limit to the public benefits that could be incorporated in the proposal, as at some stage it would not be worth proceeding. 

If the proposal was allowed there would be approximately 40 units. There would be parking underneath the building, and the driveway would be on Ben Eden Street as the RTA would not allow a driveway off Bondi Road.

He said that shadow diagrams have been done, and Mr Sher showed some of those diagrams on his laptop. He conceded that there would be some overshadowing from the building of Bondi Road, Paul Street and buildings to the south and west of the building; however, he stated that it would not overshadow any private open space.

Presently architects have not formulated the plans, so it is not possible to know what the building will look like other than in a general sense. They are still working through the issues. The present intention is that the building will be 8 storeys high at its highest point in the northwest corner of the block and will step down from that point to the south along Bondi Road and to the east along Old South Head Road.

If they were restricted to current height restrictions, they could build just over half the number of units that they will be able to build with rezoning.

Councillor Strewe is concerned about giving the Shers a private windfall. She was also concerned that if Council goes to the Department of Planning to change the zoning, the Department of Planning could change the zoning all the way along Old South Head Road. 

There was then a general discussion about the proposal. Mr Sher said there has to be a development as the buildings are so old. Some people questioned this. Why can’t they be renovated? Should developers be allowed to profit because they let buildings fall into disrepair? 

One resident, with parents who live on Bondi Road, said that Council needs to be flexible with developments on Bondi Road, as the amount of traffic on it makes it a difficult place to live.

There was concern expressed about the impact that the additional cars would have on parking in the area. This is particularly so in an area that is already heavily affected by Bondi Junction station and Westfield. It was suggested that there would have to be adequate visitors’ parking, which was sufficiently visible to attract people.

There was a lot of concern that the rezoning would set a precedent that would cause a domino effect into the Penkivil Precinct, particularly along Old South Head Road. It was noted that there are already a number of high rises within Penkivil Precinct, and that the present restriction had been brought in to ensure that the mistakes of the past were not repeated.

There was concern that the development was inappropriate in an area that is listed as a conservation zone. Why, it was asked, should one resident be given special concessions, when other residents were heavily restricted in the developments that they can undertake on their properties?

Council needs to consider whether the playground and the open space are a sufficient benefit to allow the developer a windfall. 

At the conclusion of the discussion, there was no motion; however, Penkivil Precinct is to monitor the progress of the development.

Councillor Strewe left at the end of the discussion.


7 General Business

Internet newsgroup

This suggestion is to be followed up at another meeting.

Sculpture by the Sea.

Because parking is a problem, Council is considering among other proposals that Waverley Oval be used for parking. 

Powerlines in Bon Accord Avenue.

Andrew McKibbin of Bon Accord Avenue said he was asked some time ago to do a survey of Bon Accord residents concerning putting powerlines underground. He is putting a survey in mailboxes this week.


Surf School on cnr of Old South Head Road and Bon Accord Avenue.

The owner of the house was at the meeting. He said that they:

(1) run a trip to Seal Rocks;
(2) run a trip to Jindabyne; and
(3) he lets some surf guides stay there.

He said he lives there. He denies that they wash canoes in Bon Accord Avenue. He said they wash surfboards. He says he is allowed to run commercial activities at his home. He has been running a business for 5 years in Waverley Council area. It’s only because residents are complaining that there is a problem.

Development at Seven Ways.

Nicole Stevens informed the precinct of a proposal for Seven Ways in Bondi.


Meeting closed at 9.25pm.

Next meeting: 7.30pm, 8 August 2005.
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